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[Dr. McKinley, message, Your Actions Speak Louder than Your Words ]   
Thank you Jennifer and a…, all of our praise team and instrumentalists 
tonight, I thank you for leading us and blessing us in worship a…, and 
especially to have Chris and Diane Machen leading us tonight. A…, summer 
of 1984, July, a hot July night Chris and Diane came to a very beautiful 
place called The Chapel By The Lake, down in West Palm Beach Florida a…, 
it was right there on the waterfront of Lake Worth, looking out over Palm 
Beach, it was a very warm evening, in fact our entire choir that was there 
that evening wore their sunglasses. They looked like a mafia choir behind 
the…the pulpit there, but a…, Chris and Diane were there that evening and 
we met for the very first time, 1984 and then I believe they were back a 
year later and a…, all I can say that a…, well Diane was greatly with 
child and a…, the young lady who just sang, just a moment ago came into 
their lives and into this world and I have known these wonderful people 
throughout all of these years and have been ministered to by the gifts 
that God has given to them and I’m blessed that we’ve had them tonight. 
Would you say thank you one more time to the Machen family tonight? 
[applause] That was great. 
 
Well, speaking of children and our children, obviously that’s no longer a 
child, she’s a very wonderful Christian young woman, but speaking of 
seeing them a…, this past week I read a a…, a very interesting little 
piece about a little girl who was just a little over 2 and a half years-
of-age, her name was Page and Page was with her mother a…, at a dental 
office and they were waiting on her older sister who was back a…, seeing 
the dentist. It seems that while they were there that a…, mom had taken a 
seat there in the waiting room, Page was over at one of the little play 
areas that they had provided in the waiting room and mom having just had 
such a busy day sort of sat in the chair and leaned her head back against 
the wall and just sort of closed her eyes, taking advantage of just a few 
peaceful minutes that were there. The waiting room was filled with other 
people who were there and after a few minutes Page noticed her mom and she 
marched over right in front of her mother, looked her straight in the 
face, grabbed her and shook her by the shoulders and said, “Mommy, mommy, 
wake up, this is not church!” Heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, [congregation 
laughter] and as that mom opened her eyes to that familiar voice she 
opened to a waiting room filled with people who were just falling out of 
their seats laughing at what her little daughter, Page, had had to say. I 
say that because a…, every one of us has heard at one time or another that 
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children do what they see and not what we say and when they respond to 
things in life it’s so often responding to something that they’ve seen a…, 
where they are just sort of being honest and speaking the truth and 
calling it as it is and a…, that’s so very important because in that 
situation as in so many situations in our lives our actions speak louder 
than our words. We all have this problem in life of saying things, things 
that we may even mean at the moment, but it doesn’t really measure up in 
the day to day, week to week aspect of our living and it is this very 
issue of the gap between what we say and what we do, between our talk and 
our walk that becomes the 2nd major life lesson that James addresses in 
James chapter 2. Last week we started together this little series that 
Neal mentioned, 5 Things You Gotta Know About Life, and last week we 
talked specifically about the first and the fundamental issue of life and 
that is that Your Outlook Determines Your Outcome, and if you’re a person 
of faith the way that you see life and the circumstances and even the 
challenges of life a…, and the way that you perceive them and respond to 
them ultimately determines the outcome of your life and so we talked a lot 
about having a spiritually…a biblical perspective and a sense of spiritual 
maturity as we work through some of the trials and the tribulations of 
life. But tonight we come to the 2nd major lesson and it is this lesson 
that Actions Speak Louder Than Words, and what we do reveals who we really 
are. What we do reveals who we really are! Let’s read together beginning 
in James chapter 2 and verse 14, James chapter 2 and verse 14, James says: 
 
14What does it profit, my brethren, if someone says he has faith but does 
not have works? Can faith save him? 15If a brother or sister is naked and 
destitute of daily food, 16and one of you says to them, “Depart in peace, 
be warmed and filled,” but you do not give them the things which are 
needed for the body, what does it profit? 17Thus also faith by itself, if 
it does not have works, is dead. 18But someone will say, “You have faith, 
and I have works.” Show me your faith without your works, and I will show 
you my faith by my works. 19You believe there is one God. You do well. Even 
the demons believe–and tremble! 20But do you want to know, O foolish man, 
that faith without works is dead also? 
 
And then let’s look down in verse 26. 
 
For as the body without the spirit is dead, so faith without works is dead 
also. 
 
Faith that works, what you do reflects who are you and James expresses a 
tremendous concern over the issue of what makes up a genuine faith. James 
was concerned about the potential of a credibility gap between what people 
talked about, what people thought about and what they actually engaged and 
lived out in their lives and I believe that that is a very significant 
issue for us today, because living in the world in which we live and even 
yes in the Christian community at large, we live in a day and time when no 
other generation in history has had more Christian books, more 
translations of the Bibles, colors, shapes and sizes, have had more 
seminars to attend, more focus groups to be a part of, more things to make 
us active and engaged in aspects of spiritual thought and spiritual talk, 
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but the reality is…is that while these things are real and are a part of 
the cycle of life in which we live, there is a great gap between biblical 
Christianity and so much of what we see in the modern practices of our 
churches and so James bearing this burden and I believe even giving 
expression to something that was often talked about in the teaching 
ministry of Jesus. Jesus Our Savior Himself said in Matthew 7 and verse 
16: 
 
“By your fruits, you will know them…” 
 
He talked about those who were true and those who were false, those who 
were real and those who were fake and Jesus said, not only must you hear 
what they’re saying and engage in what they talk and think about, you’ve 
got to look at the fruit and James pushes the envelope to challenge 
authenticity verses hypocrisy in life and so in doing that he does it in 
several different ways and tonight I want us just to walk through this 
text with James and I want us to learn some things about how our actions 
speak louder than our words and the first thing that James discusses and 
engages in this text is this he says that… 
 
We have to expose the problem, EXPOSE THE PROBLEM OF SUPERFICIAL RELIGIOUS 
TALK. Expose the problem of superficial religious talk. Spiritual talk can 
be nothing more than superficial, it can just be Christian chat, nothing 
more and nothing less. In many ways, it’s superficial in that it is only 
something that is there found on the surface and sadly there are many who 
are wonderful and fantastic at putting spiritual spin on everything but 
it’s nothing but spin, there’s no depth, there’s no life, there’s no power 
and so we have to understand that this is a very important point of 
examination and separation in our own lives and something that has to be 
exposed and has to be deposed in our world is any form of spiritually that 
is nothing more than just religious rhetoric and talk. For many people, 
the entire experience of being in the church or being around other 
believers is sort of an oil in water experience. You know what happens if 
you drop some oil on water don’t you? It separates and the oil just goes 
there to the surface and just isolates itself apart from the water. And 
for many people that’s what their spiritually is, it’s just something 
that’s on the surface, it’s something that’s superficial, but it’s not 
something that ever mixes and merges with the rest of their life. It is a 
cosmetic faith and there is a conversational religion and one of the most 
dangerous things in the world is to get Christian lingo and never have a 
relationship with the Lord Jesus Christ. You see true Christianity 
involves a relationship with God that changes everything about me. 
 
When I was about 16 years old I heard a preacher make a statement that I 
wrote in the flyleaf of my Bible and this statement has challenged me 
throughout my lifetime. He said: 
 
“We practice what we really believe and all the rest is just religious 
talk.” 
 
“We practice what we really believe and all the rest is just religious 
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talk.” 
 
Well, that is the very issue that James is talking about here. He said, 
people say they have faith, but he said if your faith doesn’t work than I 
have to question your faith. In fact, one of the most important things in 
this passage of Scripture is there in verse 14 when James says: 
 
…if someone says he has faith but does not have works? Can faith save him? 
 
Literally what he’s saying is can that kind of faith save? If your faith 
doesn’t do anything to change your life is it real faith? Now I know that 
living in a day of multicultural tolerance and political correctness that 
it is simply impolite to question the character of other people’s faith 
and spirituality. But I have to be honest with you and tell you that we 
have a Book that says, you have to look at your life and ask yourself the 
question, do your actions speak louder than your words? Is it just words 
or are there actions that are becoming of a life and of a relationship 
with Christ? Is it real faith or is it just some form of faith? Now of 
course, immediately when we read that passage of Scripture: 
 
…Can faith save him? 
 
That brings about a whole series of questions and thoughts. In fact one of 
the great controversies a…, throughout Christian history has been to 
discuss whether or not there was a conflict between the teachings of Paul 
and the teachings of James. Paul, of course, was a great defended of 
justification by faith, that all of the Christian life is an experience of 
faith, not only in the life of Paul, but in the teachings of the New 
Testament, the doctrine of faith is one of the most incredible and one of 
the most significant of all the…the statements in the Bible. If you think 
about what the Bible has to say about faith, you remember that in 
Ephesians 2 it says:    [verse 8] 
 
…we are saved by faith,… 
 
In the book of Ephe…2nd Corinthians 5 it says that:   [verse 7] 
 
…we walk by faith,… 
 
In the book of Hebrews 11 it says we please God by faith. And then again 
in the book of Romans it says:   [14:23] 
 
…whatever is not of faith is sin. 
 
And the Bible over and over emphasizes the importance of faith and that it 
is faith and faith alone. But then you have this guy named James who comes 
along and says, 
 
…Can faith alone save? 
 
And some people have thought, well, maybe James just didn’t agree with the 
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other Bible writers and hey, maybe we got a conflict, maybe we’ve got a 
contradiction here in the Bible. But I wanna remind you of what the whole 
book of James is about, it’s about where faith meets life and what James 
was looking at was where is the evidence of faith, not just the faith you 
talk about, but the faith that is talked about in you, because it is a 
part of your life. In fact if I could just help to clear up the 
controversy a little bit, let me just give you a comparison between what 
Paul had to say and what James had to say, how the two of them stack up 
together on this discussion of faith. When Paul talked about faith, he was 
talking about the root, that the literally, ROOT of…of life and the root 
of transformation that it takes place is when faith is rooted in the Word 
of God. But what James is talking about here is the FRUIT. If the root is 
real and it is true, then what’s gonna come through that root and into the 
limbs and the branches of that life is a fruit that’s consistent with that 
root. You plant a orange seed and you’re going to, up through that 
seedling create a series of root systems and ultimately, as though it 
were, the…the base of a tree and branches and on that will come fruit and 
it will be oranges. It will never be apples. It will never be anything 
else because the root in and of itself is that which is true and so James 
talks about…I mean Paul talks about the root, James talks about the fruit. 
When Paul is talking about faith alone, he’s talking about the fact that 
you cannot earn your salvation, that you think that you can add any good 
work to what Jesus has done, you’re fooling yourself because you cannot 
earn salvation:    [Ephesians 2:8] 
 
…it is by grace through faith,… 
 
But when James is talking about the…the…about faith, he’s talking about 
evidencing the fact that you’re saved the fact that there is evidence in 
the faith that you have that you are really saved. When Paul talks about 
faith he’s trying to use it as a…as a contrast to the Jewish legal system 
and any idea that we can through self-righteous legalism, keeping of laws, 
fulfilling commandments, as though it were, climbing the stairs of 
spirituality, somehow honor and merit the grace of God. Paul says you 
can’t do that. But James on the other hand says let me tell you something, 
it you really believe on the name of Jesus Christ and you have ultimately 
believed and trusted Him to be the source of your salvation then that 
believeism, that…that faith, though it is something that is simple and is 
not costly, it is not something that is easy and James is warning against 
easy believeism. I’ve got my fire insurance policy, I’m not going to hell, 
I can go live anyway I want to now. I gotta tell you we Baptists have been 
bad about that and I believe with all my heart that once a person believes 
and calls upon the name of Jesus Christ and invites them into their heart 
as Savior and Lord and confesses Him, I believe that you are saved and you 
are saved forever. You are once saved, you are always saved, but there’s 
somethin wrong with somebody who says I’m saved, but I’m gonna live any 
way I want to, because if you know Jesus you can’t live anyway you want 
to, you’re gonna live the way He wants you to. [Amen] Even though it may 
involves trial and tribulation and temptation and yes sometimes failure, 
the reality is something changes in you and the idea of an easy beliefism 
that says I have faith, but that has no evidence, James says that’s just 
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impossible. They both talk about being justified by faith, but when Paul 
talks about justification he’s talking about being ACQUITTED. It’s as 
though literally, when you believe on Jesus Christ suddenly every one of 
your sins is put away under the blood of Jesus, you have been acquitted 
and you are no longer guilty of sin. But when James talks about 
justification he’s talking about the idea of being VINDICATED, that it’s 
now seen that you are right before others and then when Paul talks about 
faith he talks about faith before God and only by faith can we please God, 
but James is talking about our faith before men and he’s saying I don’t 
want you to just have somethin you talk about, I want you to have 
something that you live out. So see these are not theological opponents, 
they’re friends. They’re not men who are standing face to face battling 
together over is it faith is it works, they’re men who are standing back 
to back fighting for the true faith that was once for all delivered to the 
saints because James says if all you do is talk and you don’t walk, if all 
you do is say, but you don’t show then you need to look and see whether or 
not all you have is a superficial faith. He’s not teaching a works 
salvation, you can’t go to heaven by good works, but he’s simply saying 
that if you claim faith but don’t evidence works then you’d better check 
your claim. He’s saying you better put your money where your mouth is. 
 
You know it was interesting this past week I read an article about a 
restaurant in Utah and it’s an interesting restaurant, it’s called The One 
World Café, and they have ditched their price menu. Listen to this: 
 
This restaurant has ditched fixed prices for an honor system a year ago 
and they simply have claimed that they have great food. So they thought 
well if we really have great food then we’ll just let people come and they 
can eat a meal and whatever they think it’s worth they can just put money 
in the box as they walk out. 
 
Now seriously, they started doin this a year ago and they’re makin a 
profit and it’s amazing to see the story of all the different ways it’s 
coming together for people to come and people in the town talk about how 
they come sometimes and they don’t have a lot of money and they’ll eat a 
mean and they’ll leave a little less. But sometimes they’ll come and leave 
a lot more. Now I’m tellin you I’ve been to a lot of restaurants that on 
their menus and on their signs say “World’s Best” but this is puttin your 
money where your mouth is. If you really believe your food’s good you just 
put a box out there and say okay, if you like it pay for it, if you don’t 
you can go on down the road. You see that’s what James is saying, put your 
money where your mouth is. Let you faith show, don’t just be someone who 
talks about faith, be someone who lives your faith. It was John Calvin who 
said: 
 
“It is faith alone that justifies, but faith that justifies is never 
alone.” 
 
So expose the problem of superficial religious talk. What was the talk 
here? Someone says, I have faith, but then he sees a brother or sister 
who’s naked and destitute of food and someone says, oh just depart in 
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peace, be warm, be filled, be blessed. You see there’s no compassion, 
there’s no response. He talks about a number of ways in which we respond 
if it’s more than talk. Back in James 1, verse 22 he says: 
 
22Be doers of the word, and not hearers only, deceiving yourselves. 23For if 
anyone’s a hearer and not a doer, he’s like a man observing his face in a 
mirror; 24for he observed himself and goes away, and forgets what kind of 
man he was. 
 
How many of you have looked in the mirror at least once today? Just be 
honest, okay, how many twice? No I’m gonna…how many we can just keep goin 
right? How many of you when you looked in the mirrow stared humming, How 
Great Thou Art? Anybody? I just… [pause for congregation laughter] We look 
in the mirror every day don’t we? Because somethin always needs to be 
fixed. In fact, if the truth is we hardly ever pass a mirror without at 
least tryin to check and be sure that everything’s okay. James says, a 
person who would look in a mirror and not make the appropriate adjustments 
is like a person who hears the Word of God and then who just walks away 
and does nothing about it. I mean, you’re deceiving yourself. You see, you 
can’t live a life where you don’t have a positive obedience to the word of 
God if your faith is real and in the same way he’s saying, you can’t…you 
can’t be a person of true faith if when you have people around you who 
need compassion, people who need your response and all you do is just say, 
bless you, bless you, bless you. Now I’m not saying you can meet 
everybody’s need and you can bail everybody out of all their problems and 
all those things, but what the Bible is saying is if you can engage people 
in relationship with need and you can walk away and just give them a 
little piece of spiritual sugar, a little…little spiritual pixie dust and 
walk on, there’s something wrong with that kind of faith, because real 
faith touches real life. Expose the problem of superficial religious talk. 
 
The 2nd thing that James talks about is that we have to EXAMINE THE PARADOX 
OF INTELLECTUAL BELIEF. Not only is there this problem of just religious 
talks, but there’s the problem, the paradox of someone who knows the right 
truth, but who for the person all it is…is just a series of facts and of 
knowledge. Look again down in James chapter 2 and he says here beginning 
in verse 18: 
 
18But someone will say, “You have faith, and I have works.” Show me your 
faith without your works, I will show you my faith by my works. 19You 
believe that there is one God. You do well. Even the demons believe–and 
tremble! 
 
What is James saying here? He’s saying, there are people who can 
acknowledge biblical facts, spiritual truths and may even know the plan of 
salvation, but for those people all of the truth and even the orthodoxy 
that they have in their mind, it is nothing more than just a series of 
intellectual facts and intellectual beliefs, it’s in them but it is not in 
them to change them and there is a great danger, he says here, in just 
having an awareness apart from an acceptance and a simple awareness of 
biblical truth and exposure to biblical fact does not save, and he brings 
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the shocking challenge. 
 
…Even the demons believe there’s one God… 
 
Did you know that there are no unorthodox demons? Did you know that, that 
there are no liberal demons, that there are no heretic demons? Because the 
demons know that there is one God. The demons know that Jesus Christ is 
the Son of God. Now, do they have an evil force within them to try to 
twist the truth and to keep people from believing in the name of Jesus 
Christ and to distort reality and to make us misbelieve about God? Yes! 
That is their method of operation. But listen, demons are orthodox, they 
believe, but demons aren’t goin to heaven and it is possible to have 
knowledge of God and to have knowledge of the historical realities, but 
for many people their faith is nothing more than like believing in 
American history. How many of you tonight believe George Washington was 
the pres…1st President of The United States of America? How many of you 
believe that? Okay, that’s pretty unanimous in this room. We may have a 
few who are revisionists, historians, you know, and who are kinda waffling 
that and we live in that kind of world, but the fact of the matter is, 
most of us believe that. But has that changed your life? Yes, it’s 
influenced your life, because you’re an American, but then that…has that 
changed your life? It’s a historical fact that you accept and there are 
many people who accept historical facts about Jesus Christ, about the 
Bible, but that’s all that it is, it’s a matter of acceptance and while it 
is true that you may have doctrine that is true, it is doctrine without 
life. One of the greatest points of passion and one of the greatest 
concerns that I feel every time I stand in a pulpit and open the Bible is 
that there is the danger that people could hear the Word of God and they 
could die and go straight to hell because they’d miss heaven by 18 inches. 
They’d have all the knowledge they need right here in their head, but they 
would have never opened their heart and surrendered their heart and given 
themselves to Jesus Christ. Remember what Jesus said?   [Matthew 7:22] 
 
“There will come a day when people will stand before Me and say Lord, 
Lord, didn’t we prophize in Your name, didn’t we do all these things in 
Your name.” 
 
But He said: 
 
“But I will say, depart from me, I never knew you…” 
 
Why? Because they had wrong knowledge? No, because they had never 
surrendered their mind and their heart to Jesus Christ. There’s a deadness 
in orthodoxy. There’s a deadness, at times, in just knowing the truth and 
where you have Christian faith that is nothing more than just a series of 
facts. I love the words of John Macarthur when he said: 
 
“As in many other times in it’s history the church today desperately needs 
to recognize and deal with the sole condemning idea that mere 
acknowledgement of the gospel facts as being true is sufficient for 
salvation. We must clearly and forcefully encounter the deception and 
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delusion that knowing and accepting the truth about Jesus is equivalent to 
having saving faith. In some church circles, it seems to be a po…a common 
position that merely not denying God is the same as trusting God.” 
 
Well, I want you to know it is that, but it is more. Christianity is 
rooted in historical facts, but they’re facts that have a transformational 
reality and it is that transformational reality that I am speaking to you 
about and that James was speaking about. I believe absolutely Warren 
Wiersbe was right on the button when he said: 
 
“No man can come to Christ by faith and remain the same, any more than he 
can come into contact with a 220 volt wire and remain the same.” 
 
That is well said, because when the power of the living God and real faith 
intersects with your life it changes you from the inside out. You get some 
voltage in life and it’s not just emotional voltage and it’s not just 
intellectual voltage; it’s intellectual, it’s emotional, it’s volitional, 
it changes every part of your being so that heart, mind, soul, body and 
will you are living your life for Jesus Christ. It’s a transforming faith. 
That’s why Jesus said He who has the Son has life and He who has not the 
Son has not life. You see there are two types of religious people in this 
room tonight, those who are alive in living faith and those who are dead 
in dead religion. That’s why the Bible tells us in 2nd Corinthians 13:  
[verse 5] 
 
Examine yourselves to see if you are of the faith. Test yourelves. Do you 
not know yourselves, that Jesus Christ is in you?… 
 
Do you know that tonight? Do you know that Jesus Christ is your Lord and 
Savior; not do you know about Jesus, not can you talk about Jesus, but has 
there ever been a time, day, moment when you have bowed, your heart, your 
head, opened your life and said Jesus Christ I confess that You are the 
Son of God, more than something I acknowledge, more than something I 
discuss, I surrender my life completely and wholly to you? That is living 
faith! And therefore that is the 3rd thing that James challenges in this 
passage of Scripture, not only that we are to expose the problem of 
superficial religious talk and that we are to ultimately deal with the 
issue, the paradox of intellectual belief. 
 
But he says we are to EXPERIENCE THE POWER OF LIVING FAITH. Experience the 
power of living faith, of a faith that is demonstrated in life, of a faith 
that is lived out day in and day out and your life begins to become living 
proof of the truth that Jesus Christ is alive and that He is alive in you. 
He gives us some examples of this living proof. He talks about Abraham, 
the man who was known as the father of the faith in verses 21 and 
following and he says that he is the father of those who are justified. 
But he talks about Abraham being justified by works, that Abraham’s life 
was so demonstrative of a faith and a trust in God that he changed the 
course of his life. He was willing to sacrifice his son Isaac and so he 
talks about the demonstration of faith and Abraham was a wonderful Jewish 
man, he was a religious man and a moral man. But then he goes to the other 
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side of the coin and he talks about a woman by the name of Rahab. Rahab 
was a Gentile. Rahab was an immoral woman and yet this same woman trusting 
in God and God alone, yes it was faith, but faith that acted on what she 
believed and she became living proof of the changing power of God. So 
whether it’s Abraham or Rahab, it is a faith that is lived out because it 
is the faith that changes lives. This faith that I speak to you about is a 
faith that is rooted in the Word of God. You see, this book is a living 
book and when you take the truth of this book and it’s proclamation about 
the person of Jesus Christ and when you begin to not just have your faith, 
but faith that is built and based upon the foundation and the reliability 
of the Word of God, this root of faith changes your life. The Bible tells 
us about the Scriptures here in verse 23 and how that: 
 
…”Abraham believed God, and it was accounted to him for righteousness.”… 
 
It was according to the Scriptures, he believed the Word of God and real 
faith is first and foremost rooted in the Word of God. The Bible says:   
[Romans 10:17] 
 
Faith comes by hearing and hearing by the Word of God. 
 
It’s not just your faith and my faith, it is biblical faith; but this 
faith is also a faith that involves the total being. It involves your 
mind. It involves your emotions. It involves your will. It’s not some 
compartmentalized experience. Every part of your life is consumed in a 
living faith as real as your breath, as your heart beat. That’s why he 
says that:   [James 3:26] 
 
As the body without the spirit is dead, so faith without works is dead… 
 
It is a living faith involving your total being and it is a living faith 
that ultimately influences others for the kingdom of Jesus Christ. Jesus 
Himself said:   [Matthew 5:16] 
 
“Let your light so shine before men that they would see your good works 
and glorify your Father who is in heaven.” 
 
Was Jesus saying that people are saved by your good life and by my good 
life? No! People aren’t saved by our faith, but when they see a faith in 
us that’s real, it is that faith that convicts them and moves them and 
challenges them to say I need what he’s got, I want what she has. There’s 
something that they have that I don’t and whatever it is I’ve got to know 
because what they have is life, what I have is existence. You see this is 
living faith and what James is interested in for you and for me is a 
living faith where our actions speak louder than our words. We are 
drowning in talk and information in our world today. Flip the TV screen by 
the hour and there are boundless, endless talking heads and we drown in 
words and ideas. We report stories we create stories. We do whatever it is 
to just keep living in a world of talk, but people are dying in talk. 
People are dying in thought and what people need is the transforming power 
of the gospel of Jesus Christ, a faith that is real, a faith that is 
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reliable, a faith that transforms and that is the faith that James is 
challenging in his words and he is bringing to us this challenge so that 
we may become exhibit “A” of the reality of Jesus Christ. That’s why D. L. 
Moody an evangelist of a number of years ago said: 
 
“Every Bible should be bound in shoe leather.” 
 
Ha, ha, I love that! My shoes and your shoes need to show people what the 
real message of the Bible is all about in our relationships, in our values 
and our schedules, in every aspect of our lives there is this response of 
living faith. 
 
So let’s come back and put it all together tonight and I’m gonna let Paul 
have the last word tonight, rather than James, because I believe he puts 
the whole package together so well. In the book of Ephesians chapter 2, 
verses 8 and 9 he says this: 
 
8For by grace you have been saved through… 
 
What? 
 
…faith… 
 
That’s kinda weak. 
 
For by grace you have been saved through…faith, and that not of 
yourselves; it is the gift of God, 9not of works, lest anyone should boast. 
 
Faith and faith alone is the way of salvation. But listen to the next 
verse, verse 10: 
 
For we are His workmanship, created in Christ Jesus unto good works, which 
God has prepared beforehand that we should walk in them. 
 
Talk and walk, faith that works, that’s what real Christianity is all 
about and that’s what must be seen in your life and in my life. By grace. 
God has done it all for us. I can’t earn my way to heaven, He did it when 
Jesus came and paid the price for my sin on Calvary. Through faith I put 
my faith in Christ and Christ alone and the result of a real faith is that 
I live the rest of my life unto good works that are becoming of the faith 
in the Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
I spent a lot of time over the last few weeks in my hometown of Memphis, 
Tennessee. Just the other day I took a drive by 1536 Raymore Road. I 
passed the house that I lived in the first 18 years of my life. I’m amazed 
when I go back by that house and it’s been a long time until just this 
past week when I passed it again, how much smaller and smaller that house 
gets every time I go by and yet as I went by there and made that journey 
down memory lane remembering all those days I ran in and out of the door 
of that house and the friends in the neighborhood and the street games and 
ball and all the things that we did, the one thing that really stood out 
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to me was the tree in the middle of the front yard. I was a little boy 
when my dad and I planted this oak tree in the front of our house and I 
can remember so well that after we planted that tree, even as a little 
boy, that I could jump up and grab the…the lowest branch on that tree, it 
kinda had this…this one branch that went out and I could grab it and swing 
on it and I can even remember that I could swing up on that and put my 
legs over and hang upside down, you know, off of the branch of the tree? 
And I can remember how many times I would play around that tree. But you 
know something happened this time when I got there, that lowest branch was 
at least 15 feet above my head now. The circumference of that tree is so 
large I can’t put my hands around it anymore and frankly the whole house 
is dwarfed by the size of that tree. You know when…when you live somewhere 
and you see a tree like that every day it just sort of in perceivably 
grows and matures, you’re not even that much aware of it. But when you 
have gaps between when you last saw it and see it again you’re overwhelmed 
by the growth that has taken place. 
 
Did you know what a true faith in your life and my life, it’s not that 
every time somebody looks at us there’s a new blossom and there’s a new 
fragrance and there’s a new fashion that everybody sees, what it is that 
over the days and the months and the years of life, people see the 
consistent growth of a mature faith that is becoming a faith that is real 
in Jesus Christ. That tree’s still an oak tree by the way, it didn’t turn 
into somethin else. That’s what it always was and when faith gets real in 
you, your life will be Christ like and you will be Christian, not because 
you talk like a Christian, not because you have Christian thoughts and 
ideas, but because your very life is now found in Jesus Christ. So tonight 
I ask you to examine yourself, examine your life. Is it spiritual talk? Is 
it intellectual belief? Do your actions speak louder than your words that 
you are a follower of Jesus Christ? 
 
Tonight I wanna pray for you and then I wanna give us an opportunity to 
evidence the reality of faith in this place together. 
 
 
 
 


